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WARREN COUNTY (PEQUEST RIVER) 
 MUNICIPAL UTILITIES AUTHORITY  
  
 MINUTES 

  April 17, 2013  
 
Chairman Chamberlain called the regular meeting of the Warren County (Pequest River) 
Municipal Utilities Authority to order at 7:30 p.m.  The meeting was held at the Authority’s 
Administration building located at 199 Foul Rift Road, Belvidere, New Jersey. 
 
Roll Call: 
    
Chad Chamberlain, Chairman     
Morris Scott, Jr., Vice Chairman     
Robert Piazza, Treasurer       
Laurel Napolitani, Secretary  
Sidney Deutsch     
Drew Kiszonak 
Donald Niece       
Everdina O’Connor 
Philip Rosenberg 
 
Also, in attendance were:  
 
Stephen Donati, P.E., Authority Engineer and Consultant; Charles L. Houck, Authority Chief 
Financial Officer; Brian Tipton, Esq., Authority Legal Counsel; Billy J. Wauhop, Authority 
Consultant; and Patricia Kaspereen, Administrative Assistant.  
 
Chairman Chamberlain led everyone in the Pledge of Allegiance and then read the Introductory 
Statement.       
 
MINUTES 
 
Mr. Piazza moved and Mr. Niece seconded to approve the minutes of the March 20, 2013 regular 
meeting, as presented.  The motion passed unanimously on a roll call vote. 
 
CORRESPONDENCE 
 
Ms. Napolitani recapped the correspondence:  
 
1. A letter dated March 20, 2013, from the Authority to Nisivoccia in connection with the 

FY2012 audit.   
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2. A letter dated March 21, 2013, from Mr. Wauhop, Authority Consultant, to the NJDEP 
submitting the annual pretreatment report for the Oxford Area WWTP. 
 

3. A letter dated March 21, 2013, from Mr. Wauhop to the NJDEP submitting the annual 
pretreatment report for the Belvidere Area WWTP. 
 

4. A letter dated March 22, 2013, from Ms. Kaspereen, Administrative Assistant, to QC 
Laboratories enclosing copies of the laboratory analysis service agreement. 
 

5. A copy of a letter dated March 25, 2013, sent to the Warren County Health Department 
from the Belvidere Sewer Utility, concerning the results of a sewer inspection at Great 
Northern.  (Ms. Napolitani mentioned that the Town of Belvidere was very concerned 
about the situation.) 
 

6. A letter dated March 26, 2013, from Mr. Houck, CFO, to White Township regarding 
billing for the Augustinian Recollect Center located in White Township.   
 

7. Local Finance Notice 2013-13, dated March 26, 2013, with an update on the new filing 
procedure for Financial Disclosure Statements. 
 

8. A letter dated March 28, 2013, from the NJDEP to Mr. Schnorrbusch, Laboratory 
Manager at the Oxford facility, in response to corrective action taken as a result of the 
laboratory audit. 
 

9. A letter dated April 1, 2013, from Mr. Guida, Collection System Operator for the 
Township of Oxford, submitting the township’s monthly collection system report.   

 
10. A letter dated April 2, 2013, from Mr. Tipton, Esq., Florio Perrucci Steinhardt & Fader 

regarding the FY2012 Audit.   
 

11. A Notice from Flowerland Realty regarding its application to the White Township 
Planning Board, for site plan approval for greenhouses and pole buildings.  The 
application was scheduled to be heard at the planning board’s April 9, 2013 meeting.  
 

12. A letter dated April 12, 2013, from Mr. Donati, P.E., V.P., CP Engineers to the mayor of 
White Township about the proposed amendment to the Upper Delaware Water Quality 
Management Plan and the proposed White Township FWSA Map.   
 

13. A letter dated April 15, 2013, from Mr. Marvin, Warren County Administrator, to Ms. 
Kaspereen requesting distribution of Financial Disclosure Statements. 
 

14. A letter dated April 16, 2013, from Nisivoccia to the Authority regarding the FY2012 
Audit.   
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15. A letter received on April 17, 2013, from Nisivoccia to Mr. Wauhop regarding the 
FY2012 Audit. 
 

Regarding correspondence #9, Mr. Piazza noted that the MUA receives a report each month 
from the Collection System Operator for the Township of Oxford.  He asked if we receive a 
similar report from Belvidere and, if not, is it required under state statute.  He was informed that 
we do not receive a report from Belvidere.   
 
Chairman Chamberlain stated that Oxford only started sending a report when Mr. Guida became 
their Collection System Operator.  Mr. Niece said it is required by state statute but felt it was not 
a big deal, since we never received a report from either town in the past and no one has ever 
requested one.  Mr. Piazza just wanted to make sure the MUA was not overlooking something 
and does not get into any trouble with the State.       
 
CFO’S REPORT 
 
The FY2012 Audit was received this morning and, by statute, the Board is required to 
acknowledge receipt within 45 days.  Members are required to sign a Group Affidavit Form 
certifying they have reviewed and are familiar with, as a minimum, the sections entitled General 
Comments and Recommendations.  There are no issues or recommendations. 
 
Mr. Piazza moved and Mr. Scott seconded to adopt Resolution #13-19, approving the 
Authority’s FY2012 Audit and execution of the Group Affidavit Form by each board member.  
The motion passed unanimously on a roll call vote.   
 
Mr. Houck suggested the commissioners wait for revised instructions before filing their 
Financial Disclosure Statements, because there is currently a glitch in the system.   
 
Regarding the Augustinian Recollect Sisters, Ms. Napolitani stated they never paid a connection 
fee or line fee to the Town of Belvidere and the town may take legal action.  She wanted to 
clarify that the line fee was just between the Sisters and Belvidere, and had nothing to do with 
the MUA. Mr. Houck stated she was correct.   
 
Mr. Houck left the meeting.   
 
GENERAL COUNSEL’S REPORT 
 
Mr. Tipton will comment during Executive Session on the personnel matter. 
 
ENGINEER’S REPORT 
 
Augustinian Recollect Center: Mr. Donati contacted the property manager for the Sisters to 
inform him that there would be a reduction in billing, but that it was subject to change.  Their 
flows will be monitored.  Mr. Houck informed White Township (correspondence #6), because 
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the MUA bills White, who in turn bills the Center.  On April 1st, Mr. Wauhop went out to the 
Center, read their cycle counter, and calculated a flow of about 220 g.p.d.   
 
Operations:  CP Engineers completed the new NJDEP general permit for sludge monitoring.   
 
Oxford Upgrade Design:  The redesign for the VES changes continues.    
 
Upgrade Permitting:  The Treatment Works Approval (TWA) has to be modified and should be 
submitted within the next couple of weeks.  There is a $500 application fee and Mr. Donati 
requested authorization to obtain a check before the Authority’s next regular meeting.   
 
Mr. Scott made a motion to grant authorization to pay the $500 application fee.  Mr. Niece 
seconded.  After a brief discussion about agreeing to pay an additional fee, the motion passed on 
an All in Favor.       
 
Upgrade Financing: Plans and specs were submitted to the Trust on April 1, 2013, per the 
deadline.  
 
Approval was received for the SED Plan (socially and economically disadvantaged business 
utilization plan).   
 
In answer to previous questions and discussions about the possibility of reducing the size of the 
upgrade to be more in line with current flow, Mr. Donati gave a synopsis of past considerations 
by the Authority.  The Authority stands to lose more than it would gain.  
 
White Township FWSA:  Correspondence #12 is the Authority’s response to being asked by 
White Township to endorse its FWSA (Future Wastewater Service Area) map.  As discussed last 
meeting, the Authority does not want to endorse a map that would be unfavorable to the 
Authority.     
 
AUTHORITY CONSULTANT    
 
Mr. Wauhop distributed his report.  He recapped the list of some of the maintenance items 
performed in-house within the last month.   
 
Recently, about 2,500 pounds of sand was removed from the mud well at the Belvidere facility.  
Mr. Wauhop will be looking at the back-flushing pressure to see if it can be adjusted.      
   
At the Oxford facility, the bulk tank was installed for caustic soda.   
 
Under general business, he continues to work on obtaining quotes for the proposed new pump 
station at Axford Avenue.  Improving the sludge thickening process at the Belvidere plant, to 
reduce costs, is still being examined.  He plans to have a meeting with CP Engineers about 
utilizing existing equipment to increase sludge thickening capacity.   
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The operators will be removing the old ragbag collector that is used in the anoxic tank and 
installing it in the Belvidere grease trap to collect debris coming from the County line.        
 
Mr. Wauhop hired Nicholas Codis as a temporary worker while one of the operators will be out 
for medical reasons.  The operator may be out for as much as eight weeks.  A summer helper will 
be hired in May.   
 
Earlier today, one of the operators had a work related accident.  He received treatment at the ER 
and was released.  This is not a lost time accident and was reported to our insurance company.   
 
Regarding the Oxford WWTP Upgrade, the initial design explored the idea of installing a 
vertical bar screen in the wet well, but it would not fit, so the idea was eliminated.  In the 
meantime, Mr. Wauhop found one that would fit.  This type of bar screen is utilized in a facility 
in South Jersey and using this type of bar screen could save the MUA about $400,000 in upgrade 
costs.  CP Engineers is going to visit this facility and look at this bar screen.  The consensus of 
the Board was to move forward with investigating the bar screen, and CPE was urged to visit the 
site as soon as possible     
 
FINANCE (TREASURER) 
 
Mr. Piazza briefly reviewed the monthly financial reports.  Everything is on target so far this 
year.    
 
Mr. Piazza moved that Resolution #13-20 (Certificate No. 321: $77,362.69) be approved to pay 
all bills from the Operating Fund.  Ms. O’Connor seconded.  The motion passed unanimously on 
a roll call vote.    
 
Mr. Piazza moved that Resolution #13-21 (Certificate No. 329: $42,496.63) be approved to pay 
all bills from the Capital Improvements Fund.  Mr. Rosenberg seconded.  The motion passed 
unanimously on a roll call vote.     
 
UNFINISHED BUSINESS 
 
Regarding the request from a bicycle club, Mr. Wauhop contacted Mr. Daly and then the club via 
email about insurance requirements.  There has been no response so far from the club.   
 
NEW BUSINESS 
 
None. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENT 
 
There was no public present. 
 
EXECUTIVE SESSION 
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At 8:20 p.m., Mr. Scott moved and Ms. Napolitani seconded to adopt Resolution #13-22, to enter 
into Executive Session to discuss a personnel matter.  All in favor, motion carried    
 
At 8:47 p.m., Mr. Kiszonak moved and Ms. O’Connor seconded to return to open session.  All in 
favor, motioned carried. 
 
Mr. Tipton summarized the action taken in open session.  The motion would be to support the 
decision made by the Authority Consultant, Mr. Wauhop, to take any and all disciplinary action 
against the operator, with respect to incidents that occurred between last meeting and this 
meeting, and signed off by the operator.    
 
Mr. Scott made the above motion and Ms. O’Connor seconded.  The motion passed unanimously 
on a roll call vote.   
 
As there was no more business to come before the Authority, Mr. Niece moved and Mr. Scott 
seconded that the meeting be adjourned.  All in favor, motion carried.  The meeting was 
adjourned at 8:49 p.m. 
 
 
____________________                                                      
Patricia Kaspereen 
Administrative Assistant  
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